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CODE OF CONDUCT INVESTIGATION 

CONFIDENTIAL REPORT 

 

DATE:  2 May 2019 

 

INVESTIGATING OFFICER: Katie Bray, Head of Legal, Essex County Council 

 

COMPLAINANTS:  

 

(1) Ms Ginette Loach, Clerk to the Little Clacton Parish Council; and  

 

(2) Parish Councillor Mrs Jacqueline Rowland. 

 

COUNTY COUNCIL MEMBER: Cllr Erskine 

 

1. Introduction 

 

1.1. In March 2019, the Complainants separately made a complaint to Essex County Council’s 
Monitoring Officer. The complaints are set out in Appendix A and Appendix B of this Report. 

The Complaints were concerned with the behaviour of Cllr Erskine during the meeting of the 

Little Clacton Parish Council (the “LC Parish Council”) on 4 February 2019 (the “February 

PC Meeting”). The Complainants both expressed concern about the comments and 

behaviour of Cllr Erskine at the February PC Meeting as explained further in paragraph 2 

below. 

 

1.2. Local authorities are required by the Localism Act 2011 to have in place arrangements to 

deal with allegations that members have breached the code of conduct.  Essex County 

Council (the “Authority”) has adopted a Code of Conduct for Members, a link to which is 

included at Appendix C and which is available for inspection on the Authority’s website and 

on request from Reception at the Civic Offices (the “Code of Conduct”).  As a member of 

the Authority, Cllr Erskine is required to comply with the provisions of this Code of Conduct. 

 

1.3. The Authority’s Monitoring Officer has concluded that the complaint is within the scope of 

the Procedure for the Investigation and Hearing of Complaints against Members (a copy of 

which is appended at Appendix D) and needs to be investigated.   

 

1.4. I have been appointed as the Investigating Officer. 

 

2. Summary of the Complaints 

 

2.1. The complaints raised by the Complainants concern the behaviour and language used by 

Cllr Erskine when he attended the February PC Meeting.   
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2.2. Complainant Ms Ginette Loach, Clerk to the LC Parish Council has submitted a complaint 

on behalf of the LC Parish Council following a meeting of the LC Parish Council held in 

March 2019 in which the LC Parish Council voted for the Clerk to the LC Parish Council to 

submit a complaint about Cllr Erskine.  Ms Loach refers in her complaint to an extract of the 

minutes of the February PC Meeting in which it is stated that Cllr Erskine went into a “rant” 
when asked to contribute to a discussion about speeding and flooding issues.  It is alleged 

that, during this rant, Cllr Erskine stated that all enquiries should be delivered by the Parish 

Council Clerk and that the LC Parish Council was one of the worst Councils that he had 

ever encountered.  It is also alleged that Cllr Erskine stated that much smaller councils were 

better run than the LC Parish Council.  The minutes then state that members of the public 

engaged in a “heated argument” with Cllr Erskine which ended when Cllr Erskine left the 

meeting.  Ms Loach’s complaint references an excerpt from the minutes of the February PC 

Meeting.  A full copy of the agreed minutes from the PC Meeting has been downloaded 

from the LC Parish Council website and is included at Appendix E of this Report. 

 

2.3. Complainant Mrs Jacqueline Rowland has submitted a complaint that at the February PC 

Meeting, Cllr Erskine, when asked to respond to a question from a member of the public 

about speeding and a serious accident that had taken place in Harwich Road, went into an 

“irrational outburst” and yelled at the Chairman saying that all enquiries should be made via 

the Clerk of the LC Parish Council and not from other Councillors.  It is alleged that Cllr 

Erskine retaliated to a response to this from the Chairman in an “aggressive manner”.  It is 

also alleged that Cllr Erskine went into a “vitriolic diatribe” against the LC Parish Council in 

general before he left the meeting.  During this diatribe it is alleged that Cllr Erskine said 

that he had dealt with Parish Councils of far fewer members that did far more work.  When 

interjected, by one of the LC Parish Councillors in attendance, it is alleged that Cllr Erskine 

continued ranting and said that the LC Parish Council had insulted him at meetings he 

hadn’t attended, that the LC Parish Council was a rubbish Council and led by a Chairman 

who wouldn’t let Councillors do their jobs.  When the Chairman responded, it is alleged that 

Cllr Erskine ignored him, announced he was going and “stomped” out of the meeting. 
 

3. The Allegations 

 

3.1. It is alleged that there has been a breach of: 

 

a. Paragraph 24.2.1 of the Code of Conduct which states that “you must treat others with 
respect”; and 

 

b. Paragraph 24.2.4 of the Code of Conduct which states that: “you must not behave in a 
way which would likely to bring the office of Member of the Authority into disrepute”. 
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3.2. Having reviewed the complaints, I conclude that these are the allegations to be 

investigated. 

 

4. The Investigation 

 

4.1. On 27 February 2019, I was asked by the Authority’s Monitoring Officer by email if I could 

be the Investigating Officer for this matter.  On 28 February, I confirmed my appointment by 

email. 

 

4.2. On 18 March 2019, I received by email copies of the two complaints from the Authority’s 
Monitoring Officer being: (1) a complaint from LC Parish Councillor Mrs Jacqueline 

Rowland; and (2) a complaint from the Clerk to the LC Parish Council, Ginette Loach.   

 

4.3. I e-mailed the Complainants individually on 20 March 2019 to request a meeting to discuss 

the complaint.  A meeting date either in person or by telephone was arranged with each of 

the Complainants. 

 

4.4. On the morning of 26 March, I reviewed the minutes of the February PC Meeting and 

considered who I should make enquiries of in the investigation of these complaints. 

 

4.5. On the afternoon of 26 March, I telephoned the following LC Parish Councillors who were in 

attendance at the February PC Meeting as confirmed both by Ms Loach (by email) and the 

minutes of the February PC Meeting: Cllr Cutting; Cllr Bellamy; Cllr Gray; Cllr Moules; and 

Cllr Botterell.   

 

4.6. I was unable to reach Cllr Gray by telephone.   

 

4.7. I was able to speak on the telephone to Cllr Moules but she explained that she did not have 

time to speak to me by way of a telephone conference or to meet me in person.   

 

4.8. I was able to speak to and arrange a time to meet or speak with Cllr Cutting, Cllr Bellamy 

and Cllr Botterell.  

 

4.9. On 28 March I emailed both Complainants and requested that they let me know of any 

specific attendees at the February PC Meeting that they considered I should be meeting 

and to provide contact details.  Neither of the complainants responded to this request. 

 

4.10. On 29 March 2019 at 14:30 I held a telephone conference with complainant LC Parish 

Councillor Jacqueline Rowland.  Cllr Rowland’s statement was approved Cllr Rowland by 
email and is included at Appendix I. 
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4.11. On 29 March 2019 at 15:00 I held a telephone conference with LC Parish Councillor 

Botterell. Cllr Botterell’s statement was approved Cllr Botterell by email and is included at 

Appendix H. 

 

4.12. On 29 March I emailed Cllr Erskine to arrange a time to meet with him.  The meeting date 

of 9 April was agreed by email. 

 

4.13. On 2 April I e-mailed Cllr Erskine to ask if there were any witnesses he wanted me to speak 

to in relation to these complaints.  Cllr Erskine did not respond to this request. 

 

4.14. On the afternoon of 5 April 2019 I attended the LC Parish Council offices to attend 

individual pre-arranged meetings with Parish Cllr Bellamy, Ms Loach and the Chairman 

Councillor Cutting.  When I arrived at the LC Parish Council offices there were also two 

residents who had turned up to speak to me.  I therefore also met with resident Roy Franklin 

and resident David Birch on the afternoon of 5 April. 

 

4.15. Cllr Bellamy’s statement was approved Cllr Bellamy by email after the meeting and is 
included at Appendix J.   

 

4.16. Clerk Ginette Loach’s statement was approved Clerk Ginette Loach by email after the 
meeting and is included at Appendix F.   

 

4.17. Cllr Cutting’s statement was approved Cllr Cutting by email after the meeting and is 
included at Appendix G. 

 

4.18. Resident Birch’s statement was approved by David Birch by email after the meeting and is 
included at Appendix K. 

 

4.19. Resident Franklin’s statement was approved by Roy Franklin by email after the meeting 

and is included at Appendix L. 

 

4.20.  On 9 April at 13:00 hours I met with Cllr Erskine at Seax House, Victoria Road South, 

Chelmsford.  Cllr Erskine’s statement was approved by email by Cllr Erskine and is included 

at Appendix M. 

 

4.21. After considering the complaints, the witness statements and the minutes of the February 

PC Meeting, I circulated a draft report to the Complainants and Cllr Erskine on 12 April 

2019.  Clerk Ginette Loach responded to the draft report to state that it was fairly written 

and summarised the complaint well.  I did not receive any other responses to the draft 

report. 
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5. Acting as Member of the Authority 

 

5.1. I have considered whether Cllr Erskine was acting in his role of Member of the Authority 

when he attended the February PC Meeting. 

 

5.2. Cllr Erskine is invited to the LC Parish Council meetings solely as a result of his role as 

Essex County Councillor.  Cllr Erskine is not a resident of the Parish and does not attend in 

any other capacity. 

 

5.3. When in attendance at these meetings, Cllr Erskine is noted on the minutes of the meetings 

as Essex County Councillor. 

 

5.4. When in attendance at these meetings, Cllr Erskine answers questions relating to his role 

as Essex County Councillor and often gives a report or a verbal update relating to his role 

as an Essex County Councillor.  

 

5.5. I conclude that Cllr Erskine was acting as a Member of the Authority when he attended the 

February PC Meeting. 

 

6. Investigation Findings 

 

6.1. Following my investigation of the complaints which included a review of the minutes of the 

February PC Meeting, meetings with the Complainants, meetings with witnesses and a 

meeting with Cllr Erskine I have come to the findings set out in this paragraph 6. 

 

6.2. Cllr Erskine was in attendance at the February PC Meeting but did not stay for the entirety 

of the meeting.  Cllr Erskine left shortly after the meeting began.  Cllr Erskine was slightly 

late to the meeting and upon arrival was introduced to the room by the Chairman.   

 

6.3. Cllr Erskine sat at the back of the hall with members of the public/residents. It is likely that 

he sat at the back of the room because he was slightly late to the meeting however I 

conclude that he would not have sat at the table with the LC Parish Councillors in any 

event. 

 

6.4. In recent years, Cllr Erskine has moved from sitting with the LC Parish Councillors to sitting 

elsewhere in the hall when attending LC Parish Council meetings.  This move is as a result 

of a breakdown in the relationship between Cllr Erskine and the LC Parish Council which 

has occurred over a period of time. 

 

6.5. Residents were in attendance at this meeting.  The number of residents in attendance was 

typical for meetings of the LC Parish Council. 
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6.6. Residents were given an opportunity to speak and raise issues at the beginning of the 

meeting.  The issues raised by residents related to highways issues, particularly speeding. 

 

6.7. Cllr Erskine had not attended a LC Parish Council meeting for a period of months.  It was 

therefore a surprise to the LC Parish Councillors and to frequent resident attendees when 

Cllr Erskine arrived at the February PC Meeting.   

 

6.8. Shortly after Cllr Erskine’s arrival, the resident’s questions were directed by the Chairman to 

Cllr Erskine.  The Chairman asked Cllr Erskine if he was able to respond to these questions. 

 

6.9. I do not consider that the Chairman asked this question in a way which justified the 

response from Cllr Erskine.  However I do consider it to be the case that the questions Cllr 

Erskine was asked to respond to were questions that Cllr Erskine had been asked to 

respond to over a period of many months and possibly years.  These were questions that 

Cllr Erskine considered he had already provided the Chairman with a thorough response to 

including, most recently, in a telephone conversation with the Chairman a few days prior to 

the February PC Meeting. 

 

6.10. In summary, Cllr Erskine responded to this request from the Chairman by way of a heated 

outburst directed towards the Chairman and the LC Parish Council as a whole.   

 
6.11. Cllr Erskine was standing up at the back of the hall when he spoke.  I consider that he was 

standing up because he was at the back of the room and wouldn’t have been seen if he had 
remained seated rather than to be aggressive. 

 

6.12. The LC Parish Councillors did not lose their temper with Cllr Erskine or react angrily when 

Cllr Erskine responded in this way.   

 

6.13. At least one resident in attendance at the meeting lost their temper with Cllr Erskine and 

responded angrily towards Cllr Erskine because he did not respond directly to their 

questions. 

 

6.14. Although the minutes of the February PC Meeting state that members of the public 

engaged in a heated argument with Cllr Erskine, I do not consider that Cllr Erskine’s 
outburst was directed at the residents in attendance.  Cllr Erskine’s response was directed 

at the Chairman and the LC Parish Council. 

 

6.15. Cllr Erskine spoke defensively and angrily during his response.  There is general 

agreement that he said that all queries to him should be directed via the Clerk to the LC 

Parish Council rather than directly at the meeting or from the Chairman. The most offensive 

thing he said was that the LC Parish Council was one of the worst Parish Councils he had 

ever encountered and that other smaller Parish Councils were better run than the LC Parish 

Council. 
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6.16. I do not consider that Cllr Erskine was shouting when he made these comments but it was 

an emotional outburst from Cllr Erskine during which Cllr Erskine acted irrationally.  He 

came across as irate but also upset and defensive. 

 

6.17. I do not consider that Cllr Erskine’s outburst lasted for any longer than a couple of minutes. 
 

6.18. Cllr Erskine left the February PC Meeting immediately after this outburst and did not stay 

for the remainder of the meeting. 

 

7. Mitigating Factors 

 

7.1. My investigation has led me to conclude that the factors set out in paragraphs 7.2 to 7.5 

inclusive should be taken into consideration when considering this report. 

 

7.2. It is likely that prior to the February PC Meeting there was a breakdown in the relationship 

between (1) Cllr Erskine and the LC Parish Council; and (2) Cllr Erskine and the Chairman of 

the LC Parish Council such that Cllr Erskine considered himself to be put under significant 

and undue pressure at these meetings.  For this reason, Cllr Erskine made the decision to 

stop attending LC Parish Council meetings until his attendance at the February PC Meeting. 

Cllr Erskine told me that he wanted to attend this meeting with a ‘clean slate’ rather than 

continually dealing with the same issues where he felt he had offered a solution to the LC 

Parish Council but the LC Parish Council were not acting on his suggestions.  This pressure 

also arises from the fact that the LC Parish Council persistently pursue matters with Cllr 

Erskine both in LC Parish Council meetings and by phone and email.  

 

7.3. However, as soon as Cllr Erskine arrived he heard the Chairman’s report which he felt was 

inaccurate and where he felt he was being personally criticised.  He says that the whole 

background made him react in the way he did although he accepts that he said what he said 

in the wrong way.  

 

7.4. During Cllr Erskine’s speech there was an angry response from at least one resident at the 

meeting who was disappointed and angry that Cllr Erskine was not responding to resident’s 
questions. I do not consider that Cllr Erskine responded to this provocation however I do 

consider that this would have contributed to Cllr Erskine’s perception that he felt under 

attack at this meeting. 

 

7.5. I consider it likely that Cllr Erskine was unwell on the evening of the February PC Meeting 

and therefore was particularly susceptible to comments and took these personally.  As this 

information is confidential further detail cannot be included as part of this report.  This 

confidential information will be provided to the Authority’s Monitoring Officer only in the form 

set out in Appendix N. 
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8. Conclusion 

 

8.1. I conclude that there has been a breach of Paragraph 24.2.1 of the Code of Conduct.  

 

8.2. There was a heated outburst from Cllr Erskine directed at the Chairman and the LC Parish 

Council at the February PC Meeting.  The words used by Cllr Erskine in this outburst were 

disrespectful to the Chairman and to other LC Parish Councillors.  This outburst did not form 

part of a political debate although there is a long standing disagreement between the LC 

Parish Council and Cllr Erskine as to how highways issues in particular in Little Clacton 

should be dealt with. It is relevant that the outburst from Cllr Erskine came at the beginning 

of the meeting when residents were asking questions and therefore does not seem justified 

in the circumstances.  This message, if needed, could have been delivered by Cllr Erskine 

to the LC Parish Council in a more respectful way. 

 

8.3. I conclude that there has not been a breach of Paragraph 24.2.4 of the Code of Conduct.  

The outburst was directed at the LC Parish Council, not at residents or members of the 

public.  I conclude that it is unlikely that members of the public or residents in attendance at 

the February PC Meeting would have held the office of Member of the Authority in low 

esteem as a result of this outburst.   

 

8.4. I conclude that there are mitigating factors which should be taken into consideration when 

determining how to deal with the breach of Paragraph 24.2.1 of the Code of Conduct. 

 

 

Katie Bray 

Head of Legal and Investigating Officer 

2 May 2019 
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Appendix A 

Complaint from Clerk Ginette Loach 

ESSEX COUNTY COUNCIL  

CODE OF CONDUCT FOR MEMBERS 

COMPLAINT FORM  

 

In accordance with the Localism Act 2011 Essex County Council (‘the Council’) has a Code 

of Conduct for Members (‘the Code’) and arrangements for dealing with alleged breaches 
of the Code. Please note that the Code only applies to Councillors of Essex County Council 

when they are acting in that capacity.   

 

Please read the Code and the Council’s arrangements for dealing with alleged breaches of 

the Code before filling in this form.  If you do not have a copy you can get them from the 

address below.  Once completed the form should be returned to:  

 

Monitoring Officer 

Essex County Council 

County Hall 

Chelmsford 

CM1 1QH 

Email: Monitoring.Officer@essex.gov.uk 

 

1. YOUR DETAILS 

 

Title: Clerk to Little Clacton Parish Council 

First Name: Ginette 

Last name: Loach 

Address: 

 

Parish Office 

Youth & Community Building  

Plough Corner 

Harwich Road 

Little Clacton 

CO16 9ND 

 

Daytime telephone: 01255 863775 

Evening telephone:  

Mobile telephone:  

Email address: Lcpc2@btinternet.com 

 

We will normally tell the following people that you have made this complaint: 

mailto:Monitoring.Officer@essex.gov.uk
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▪ The member(s) you are complaining about. 

▪ The Essex County Council’s independent person. 
▪ The Joint Standards Committee. 

 

We will tell them your name and give them a summary of your complaint.  We will give them 

full details of your complaint where necessary or appropriate to be able to deal with it.  If you 

have serious concerns about your name and a summary, or details of your complaint being 

released, please complete Section 3 below requesting that your identity is kept confidential.. 

 

Please indicate which category best describes you: 

 

  Member of the public 

  An elected or co-opted member of an authority 

  Member of Parliament 

  Local authority monitoring officer 

  Other council officer or authority employee 

  Other (please state)_Parish Clerk on behalf of Little Clacton Parish Council 

2. WHO YOUR COMPLAINT IS ABOUT 

 

Please provide us with the name of the member(s) (ie Councillors) you believe have 

breached the Code of Conduct for Members.  

 

Title First name Last name 

Cllr Andrew  Erskine 

   

   

   

 

Please explain in the box below (or on separate sheets) what the member has done that you 

believe breaches the Code.  It is important that you identify which part(s) of the Code you 

believe have been breached and how it is that you think that their behaviour breaches the 

Code. Please note, we can only investigate complaints alleging a breach of the Code of 

Conduct.  If your complaint relates to something else then please contact the monitoring 

officer for advice. 

 

If you are complaining about more than one member you must explain what each individual 

person has done. 

 

It is important that you provide all the information you think the Monitoring Officer should 

consider when they are deciding whether to take any action on your complaint.  For 

example: 
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▪ You should be specific about exactly what you are alleging the member said or did.  

For instance, instead of writing that the member ‘insulted you’, you should state what 
they said and when they said it. 

▪ You should provide the details of the alleged incidents wherever possible.  If you 

cannot provide exact dates it is important to give a general timeframe. 

▪ You should confirm whether there are any witnesses to the alleged conduct and 

provide their names and contact details if possible. 

▪ You should provide any relevant background information. 

 

Please state which paragraph(s) of the Code you think have been breached.  2.1 and 2.3(ii) and 

(iii).(a) Also Nolan Principles no.7 (part) 

From the Constitution Code of Conduct: 

24.2.1 , 24.2.4,  Nolan Principles – 7 (Part)  ,  25.2 (ii)    

 

Please provide us with the details of your complaint.  Continue on a separate sheet if there 

is not enough space on this form.   

 

At the Parish Meeting dated 4th March 2019, the Council voted for the Clerk to submit a 

complaint form about Essex County Councillor Andrew Erskine on their behalf to show what 

happened at the previous meeting on 4th February. 

 

Excerpt from Parish Meeting minutes from February 4th 2019: 

 

‘Residents raised issues regarding speeding along Harwich Road and flooding issues. The 
residents have formed a group to combat this and are training for speed watch. The 

Chairman offered to write a letter in their support. On listening to the public’s concerns The 
Chairman said that the ECC councillor Andy Erskine may be able to answer some of those 

questions as he was in the audience. 

Councillor Erskine then went into what can only be described as a rant and directed at the 

Chairman that all enquiries should be delivered via the clerk. He stated that the Chairman 

should know better, and that this Parish Council was one of the worst Councils that he had 

encountered. He stated that much smaller councils were better run than this one. The 

Chairman said that in the many years that Cllr Erskine had attended meetings he had never 

said that everything needed to come through the Clerk and that he himself had encouraged 

Councillors to e-mail him with their concerns. Cllr Erskine declined to answer questions put 

by the public and the Chairman.  Members of the public then engaged in what can only be 

described as a heated argument with Cllr. Erskine, which ended in Cllr. Erskine leaving the 

room. The Chairman then managed to calm the meeting once Cllr. Erskine had left. ‘ 
 

This describes the behaviour of Essex County Councillor as agreed by the Council in our 

meeting on 4th March 2019 and published on our website as a true record.  



13 
 

3. REQUEST TO KEEP IDENTITY CONFIDENTIAL (Only complete this section if you 

are asking us not to tell people that you have made a complaint) 

 

In the interests of fairness, we normally tell members who are complained about the name of 

the person who has made the complaint. Most complainants are happy with this.  

 

In exceptional cases we may consider withholding your name. We are unlikely to agree to 

withhold your identity or the details of your complaint unless you have good reason to 

believe that for example you may be subject to victimisation or harassment.  

 

Please note that requests for confidentiality or requests for suppression of complaint details 

will not automatically be granted.  The monitoring officer will consider the request alongside 

your complaint.  We will then contact you with the decision.  If your request for confidentiality 

is not granted, we will usually allow you the option of withdrawing your complaint. Please 

note the decision of the monitoring officer is final. 

 

However, it is important to understand that in certain exceptional circumstances where the 

matter complained about is very serious, we can proceed with an investigation or other 

action and disclose your name even if you have expressly asked us not to.   

  

Please provide us with details of why you believe we should withhold your name and/or the 

details of your complaint: 

 

Additional Help 

 

Complaints must be submitted in writing.  We can accept complaints by email.  However, in 

line with the requirements of the Equality Act 2010, we will make reasonable adjustments to 

assist you if you have a disability that prevents you from making your complaint in writing.   

 

If you need any support in completing this form, please let us know as soon as possible. 

 

What Happens Next? 

 

1.  We will acknowledge receipt of your complaint within 5 working days of receipt. 

 

2. The Monitoring Officer will assess your complaint and decide what further action to take. 

 

PLEASE MARK ALL CORRESPONDENCE ‘PRIVATE AND CONFIDENTIAL’ 
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Appendix B 

Complaint from Ms Jacqueline Rowland 

SCAN1453.PDF
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Appendix C 

Code of Conduct 

https://www.essex.gov.uk/Your-Council/Local-Government-

Essex/Documents/Constitution.pdf 

 

 

 

https://www.essex.gov.uk/Your-Council/Local-Government-Essex/Documents/Constitution.pdf
https://www.essex.gov.uk/Your-Council/Local-Government-Essex/Documents/Constitution.pdf
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Appendix D 

Procedure for the Investigation and Hearing of Complaints 

https://www.essex.gov.uk/Your-

Council/Councillors/Documents/Assessment_and_Hearing_Procedure.pdf 

https://www.essex.gov.uk/Your-Council/Councillors/Documents/Assessment_and_Hearing_Procedure.pdf
https://www.essex.gov.uk/Your-Council/Councillors/Documents/Assessment_and_Hearing_Procedure.pdf
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Appendix E 

Minutes of the Little Clacton Parish Council meeting held on 4 February 2019 

Please see separate PDF document.
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Appendix F 

Statement of Clerk Loach 

1. I was in attendance at the meeting of the Parish Council on 4 February in my role as 

Clerk to the Parish Council. 

 

2. For information, the Chairman is married to my mum. 

 

3. This was a typical meeting; there were lots of issues to be discussed and I was busy 

handing out agendas when Cllr Erskine arrived at the meeting. 

 

4. He was slightly late and arrived at the meeting in a bit of a rush just before it started.  

I had no time to acknowledge him before the meeting started. 

 

5. I was pleased to see him as hadn’t been for a while.  He hasn’t been in a few months 
because he has had health issues.  I couldn’t ask how he was before the meeting 

started because there was no time. 

 

6. He used to sit at the front of the meetings but at this meeting he sat at the back. 

 

7. He may not have attended our meetings for a while because of a meeting clash. 

 

8. The meeting started, as usual, with residents issues first.  This related to a highways 

problem. 

 

9. Cllr Erskine is head of the highways panel. 

 

10. The Chairman referred to Cllr Erskine for this question and introduced him. 

 

11. Cllr Eskine stood up and the Chairman said this one is for you. 

 

12. The Residents were looking at Cllr Erskine.  The question may have been about 

potholes or drainage I can’t recall. 
 

13. Cllr Erskine suddenly switched – he went on the defensive straight away - as though 

he was looking for a fight. 

 

14. The chairman is bombastic and loud but I didn’t think he was asking the question in a 
provocative way. 

 

15. Residents emotions were high at the meeting as they were asking why things hadn’t 
been done. 
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16. The Chairman is always busy – he is always being asked questions by residents – 

and never getting a response from Cllr Erskine.  There are always highways issues – 

flooding on road, potholes, and pavement troubles.  These issues may be a different 

from the highways panel remit. 

 

17. Cllr Erskine used to be really helpful.  He would help us where he could and was 

really genuine. 

 

18. We weren’t asking for anything special from him.  We haven’t heard from him in a 
long time and there are underlying issues that haven’t been resolved. 

 

19. Cllr Erskine went on a rant – he said it was the worst Parish Council he had ever 

come across and that we were incompetent. 

 

20. It was very out of context for him.  He was sitting at the back so it was hard to see if 

was unwell. 

 

21. He looked dishevelled and he usually looks smarter.  He is usually in a suit but I don’t 
think he was on this occasion – he had a coat on though so it was hard to tell. 

 

22. He didn’t answer the questions.  Residents were open mouthed.  The rant was 

directed at the Chairman and then swept across the Parish Council. 

 

23. Cllr Reed has had an altercation with him before – a couple of months ago.   

 

24. Cllr Erskine has become less and less helpful.  We have only seen him twice in the 

last year. 

 

25. He was standing up when he was talking.  He came across as aggressive but it may 

have been defensive.  It looked like he felt under attack.  A resident was also 

standing up moaning and asking him things.   

 

26. After the full rant, he said I am not putting up with this and then he left.   

 

27. It was a normal meeting – there are always issues.  Cllr Erskine may have felt like he 

didn’t have control, like he couldn’t give an answer.   
 

28. The nature of the beast is that these meetings result in insults and politics between 

different Councils but it is not personal.  Cllr Erskine may have felt it was personal but 

he gives as good as he gets.  He is not unfairly matched. 
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29. It was as if he came in with something else on his mind.  This was just the first item 

and he didn’t address the questions, he just ranted at the Parish Council.  Then he 

stormed out.  He was probably only there for 10 minutes.  He kept his coat on but so 

did others as it was cold. 

 

30. I have not spoken to him since this meeting. 

 

31. Once a month I send Cllr Erskine the agenda for the Parish Council meetings but I 

have not sent him the agenda since this meeting.  Usually, I invite him to all Parish 

Council meetings – sometimes he sends apologies.   

 

32. He is not obliged to come – it as at his discretion but we are always grateful to see 

him so we encourage him to come. 

 

Clerk Ginette Loach 
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Appendix G 

Statement of Cllr Cutting (Chairman) 

1. I am the Chairman of the Little Clacton Parish Council and I was in attendance at the 

Parish Council meeting on 4 February 2019. 

 

2. I have always got on well with Andy [Cllr Erskine] and found him helpful.  We have 

often met privately for coffee. 

 

3. I sent emails and put in calls to Andy before the Parish Council meeting on the 4 

February because I wanted to speak to him about VAS signs – this is because he is 

on the Local Highways Panel and is aware of the criteria for these.  We don’t want to 

be incurring costs for these as a Parish Council if we can’t use them. 
 

4. I was emailing and phoning Andy and not getting any answer in the week running up 

to the 4 February meeting – and indeed I did this before every meeting.  He hadn’t 
responded to me at all whereas he would have done previously. 

 

5. Andy hadn’t been to a Parish Council meeting for about 6 months; prior to this, he 

usually attended, was helpful and answered questions.  Other Cllrs had asked me 

why Andy was attending the Weeley meetings but not Little Clacton. 

 

6. I called him from my mobile a week before the meeting (he didn’t know the number I 
think so he possibly picked up for this reason).  I said I was phoning because we 

have a meeting on Monday evening. Andy said he had some personal problems and 

couldn’t make Monday meetings.  I said that family, of course, comes first but I 

wanted to ask a couple of questions.  I said that if he couldn’t make the meetings, 
perhaps he could send an apology and an update that could be relayed. 

 

7. I was particularly trying to find out about the pelican crossing at the village hall and 

the VAS signs.  Andy said I was wasting money on VAS signs.  He was a little irate 

about wasting public money on them.  I said I wanted to know about the criteria for 

them.  I forgot how the conversation ended but I wished him well and ended the 

conversation. 

 

8. Andy had come in just before the start and sat at the back of the room.  I welcomed 

everyone including Andy.  I then asked for questions from the public. 

 

9. I was surprised when he turned up.  He looked agitated when he came in.  He didn’t 
look well; he wasn’t the normal Andy.  He didn’t sit at the front like the normal Andy. 
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10. The public started talking about speeding in Harwich Road; they asked why we can’t 
do something about the speeding.  I said that, as luck would have it, we have Andy 

here who may be able to answer their questions. 

 

11. Andy then stood up at back of room and said you are the worst chairman I have ever 

encountered.  He said I have never known a Chairman as bad as you or a Council as 

bad as you.   He said that we should know that everything must come to him through 

the Clerk.  I was shocked and taken aback.  I said that when he came to meetings 

previously he engaged with me and the audience.  He said you are the worst 

Chairman.  He said that he had never known a Council like us and that the Council 

doesn’t do enough.  A couple of members of the audience got up and said that this 

was out of order and asked why he hasn’t responded to emails. 
 

12. The residents were vocal at the meeting on 4 February.  They were arguing with 

Andy.  The first part of Andy’s rant was directed at me and the Parish Council.   It 
was an unjustified response from him about us not doing anything.  There was no 

indication from Andy previously that this was his concern. 

 

13. Two or three of the residents were quite agitated. 

 

14. Most of his rant was directed at me and the Parish Council which I thought was 

unjustified. 

 

15. He then said I don’t have to put up with this, I’m out of here and he left the meeting.  I 

tried to get on with rest of the meeting. 

 

16. I am aware that Andy may have potential health issues but only through what others 

have said.   

 

17. This was completely out of character for Andy.  He insulted the Parish Council in 

public and this leaves a bad taste in my mouth.  He could have explained why he 

was agitated and left if necessary.   

 

18. He has ranted previously at a meeting I understand although I wasn’t in attendance.  
The rant was about streetlights. 

 

19. From my own personal view, I have never had a problem with Andy.  I used to meet 

him for coffee to discuss issues in the village such as ongoing issues with pavements 

and keep left signs. 

 

20. I haven’t heard from him since that meeting. 
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Cllr John Cutting 
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Appendix H 

Statement of Cllr Botterell 

1. I was in attendance at the Little Clacton Parish Council meeting on 4 February (the 

“PC Meeting”) in my position as Parish Councillor. 
 

2. The meeting started as normal. 

 

3. Cllr Erskine was in attendance at this meeting.  He hadn’t been there for many of the 
previous meetings.  

 

4. At the beginning of the meeting, the Chairman commented that it was nice to see Cllr 

Erskine in the audience. 

 

5. Cllr Erskine is often pressed to answer questions when he attends these meetings.  

The Chairman is good at pursuing issues on behalf of the Parish Council and this 

includes ensuring that Cllr Erskine is being proactive and answering resident’s 
questions.  Many of the same types of questions are asked repeatedly.  The 

Chairman often pursues matters with Cllr Erskine until they are resolved. 

 

6. When in attendance at Parish Council meetings, Cllr Erskine is asked to prepare an 

ECC report.  At this PC Meeting, Cllr Erskine was asked to respond to questions 

before it was time to give his ECC report. 

 

7. The questions related to highways, in particular speeding, accident debris at the side 

of the road and potholes.  These were all questions similar to questions that Cllr 

Erskine is repeatedly asked to respond to at these meetings. 

 

8. Cllr Erskine was abrupt in his response and it escalated into a heated argument 

between Cllr Erskine and the Chairman.   

 

9. Cllr Erskine was standing up when in full rant. 

 

10. Cllr Erskine stated that the Parish Council don’t follow procedures, are not as well run 

as other Councils and that they don’t do anything good. 
 

11. Cllr Erskine was quite irate.  He said that he didn’t have to be at the meeting and that 
he wasn’t prepared to listen to these comments or take this level of abuse. He said I 

don’t have to be here, I am not obliged to attend your meetings and then left the 
meeting. 

 

12. Cllr Erskine is often put under pressure at these meetings. 
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13. Cllr Erskine’s behaviour at the PC Meeting was different to his behaviour at other 
Parish Council meetings. 

 

Cllr Botterell 
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Appendix I 

Statement of Cllr Jacqueline Rowland 

1. I was in attendance at the Little Clacton Parish Council meeting on 4 February (the 

“PC Meeting”) in my position as Parish Councillor. 
 

2. This was a scheduled Parish Council meeting and there were a number of residents 

in attendance. 

 

3. One of the matters being raised by residents related to a serious traffic accident that 

had occurred in Harwich Road.  As this item was being discussed, Cllr Erskine 

arrived at the PC Meeting and sat down at the back of the hall.   

 

4. When I first became a Parish Councillor, Cllr Erskine used to sit at the table with the 

Parish Councillors however that stopped circa. 3.5 years ago.  Cllr Erskine has since 

sat in the audience when he attends these meetings. 

 

5. Cllr Erskine receives an invite to the monthly Parish Council meetings. He used to 

attend all the time but now attends infrequently.  He generally doesn’t send 
apologies. 

 

6. The Parish Council Chairman introduced the Cllr on his arrival and asked him to 

contribute to the discussion about the traffic accident. 

 

7. Cllr Erskine didn’t introduce himself but stood up and shouted at the Chairman and 
informed him that any requests to him needed to be put through the Clerk to the 

Parish Council.  This is the first time that Cllr Erskine has mentioned this in a Parish 

Council meeting.  Cllr Erskine was the only person standing up at this time and was 

aggressive. 

 

8. Cllr Erskine didn’t answer the question.  He then said he was going to leave the 

meeting – but he didn’t – he sat back down. 

 

9. A resident then asked a further question at which point Cllr Erskine again stood up 

and made accusations that the Parish Council were rubbish and that their street 

lights weren’t as good as other Councils. 
 

10. Cllr Erskine was ranting, particularly at the Chairman.  After this rant, he left the 

meeting.   

 

11. He left the meeting within 10-15 minutes of the meeting starting. 
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12. I am not aware of any context or provocation to this behaviour.  I am not aware of 

any provocation from the Chairman.   

 

13. The question was related to highways which is Cllr Erskine’s area. 
 

14. This is not the first time Cllr Erskine has acted like this.  I have heard him swear 

previously. 

 

15. Generally, Cllr Erskine is negative stating that there is no money or that nothing can 

be done. 

 

16. Cllr Erskine’s ranting was specifically directed at the Chairman. 
 

Cllr Jacqueline Rowland 
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Appendix J 

Statement of Cllr Bellamy 

1. I was in attendance at the Little Clacton Parish Council meeting on 4 February in my 

position as Parish Councillor.  I have been a Parish Councillor for about 13 years 

 

2. Cllr Erskine arrived a little late as the meeting had just started.  Usually, when Cllr 

Erskine does attend, he arrives early and exchanges pleasantries with the other 

Councillors.  It was unusual for him to be late and to sit at the back of the meeting. 

 

3. I was surprised to see him as he hadn’t been to a Parish Council for about 6 months 

(possibly since August 2018).   

 

4. Cllr Erskine didn’t look well.  He sat right at the back.  No-one in attendance at the 

meeting made any comments about the fact that he hadn’t attended in a while. 

 

5. Residents were asking questions at the beginning of the meeting about highways 

issues. This is a normal part of the meeting. 

 

6. The Chairman said that the County Councillor is here and is probably best able to 

deal with these questions.  The Chairman’s comment was said in a reasonable way.  

 

7. Residents often raise highways issues. These tend to be funnelled through Cllr 

Erskine because he is on the highways panel. 

 

8. One of the questions from the residents was about speeding on Harwich Road. 

 

9. Previously Cllr Erskine has organised obtaining traffic consensus figures and the 

questions being asked by the residents related to this issue.  Cllr Erskine was 

therefore being asked for progress on something that he was already dealing with.  I 

think that the Chairman has been sending lots of emails to Cllr Erskine on this matter 

as the Parish Council wanted guidance on VAR signs.  Emails to Cllr Erskine have 

mainly gone from the Chairman and the Clerk of the Parish Council.  I think regular 

chasing emails were being sent to him because they were not getting answers. 

 

10. When Cllr Erskine responded to this question, he said that emails could only be sent 

from the Clerk of the Parish Council and not the Chairman or any Councillors.  He 

said that the Chairman should know that.  This is completely contrary to what Cllr 

Erskine has been saying for years. He made no effort to answer the public questions 

or the Chairman’s questions. 
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11. Cllr Erskine said he could only accept emails if they came from the Clerk.   Cllr 

Erskine has never said his before – he is normally keen to answer questions, in fact, 

he normally wants questions so he can look into matters for us. 

 

12. I don’t think Cllr Erskine ever intended to stay at this meeting; it looked like he 
wanted to have his say and then go. 

 

13. If Cllr Erskine doesn’t attend the Parish Council meetings, he doesn’t send a written 
report for which is disappointing as it is the Parish Council’s only link with the County 
Council. 

 

14. It was a heated and volatile reaction from Cllr Erskine.  The Parish Council February 

minutes are a toned down version of what happened. 

 

15. Cllr Erskine didn’t shout.  It was almost irrational and strange behaviour – he has 

never acted like that before.  He has disagreed with some issues previously but 

never reacted in this way. 

 

16. He was standing up the whole time – once he started talking he stayed standing up 

until the end. 

 

17. There was a very heated discussion as residents tried to raise questions.  Cllr 

Erskine said he wouldn’t stay and listen to this.   He said we were the worst Parish 

Council he has ever encountered. 

 

18. I tried to calm the situation by saying that whatever has happened in the past is in the 

past and can we please move forward. 

 

19. It became quite heated and personal. 

 

20. He then said he was going – and walked out.  Everyone was dumbstruck. 

 

21. When Cllr Erskine got up, he didn’t look well.  He didn’t seem his normal self.  It may 

be that he was suffering from health issues but I can’t be certain. 
 

22. There may be issues between Cllr Erskine and other members of the Parish Council 

but nothing that I am particularly aware of or could comment on. He clearly doesn’t 
get on with Chairman but I am not sure why. 

 

23. I know that the Chairman has been in touch with Cllr Erskine about the speeding 

matter on the telephone. 
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24. The Parish Council try to do things the right way – we only wanted guidance on the 

VAR and where they could be located.  These were legitimate questions as 

otherwise we can’t give the public answers.  We have been trying to implement VAR 

for months and it is has been frustrating as we haven’t had the information from the 

County Council (via Cllr Erskine) that is needed. 

 

25. If Cllr Erskine had an issue, he should have asked for a meeting in private and not 

raised these issues in public.  It was embarrassing as he is the County Council 

representative. 

 

26. The Parish Council are isolated from the County Council because Cllr Erskine hasn’t 
been to a meeting in approximately 6 months – we have lost our link with the County 

Council. 

 

27. The Councillors are volunteers and we have achieved a lot. 

 

28. I can’t recall anything happening 6 months ago that meant he stopped coming to 
meetings.  There have been little issues from time to time but never ever before has 

he acted in this way. 

 

29. I think he arrived at the meeting with an agenda – it wouldn’t have mattered what was 

asked.  He bypassed the questions and focussed on having a go at the Parish 

Council.  He suggested previously that he had been slandered by the Parish Council. 

 

30. He had his laptop with him but no written report. 

 

31. I am surprised that he had a go at the Council as a whole and said it was the worst 

Parish Council he ever encountered.  This took us aback.   He shouldn’t have made 
that comment with the public there and it didn’t reflect well on the County Council.  If 
he had an issue with the Parish Council I think he should have asked for a private 

meeting with Council members to discuss his concerns. 

 

32. He hasn’t behaved like that this before although he can sometimes be short if things 
are not done in the right way. 

 

Cllr Ray Bellamy 
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Appendix K  

Statement of Resident David Birch 

1. I am a resident in Little Clacton and I was in attendance at the Parish Council 

meeting on 4 February 2019.  I frequently attend Parish Council meetings. 

 

2. I admit that I lost my temper with Cllr Erskine on this evening.  He hadn’t been to 
Parish Council meetings for at least 6 months. 

 

3. Cllr Erskine and I had been conversing previously about Harwich Road.  The Parish 

Council want to install rubbers in Harwich Road to monitor the traffic (we had 

installed these previously in 2016).  I had been conversing with Cllr Erskine in the 

summer of 2018 about this issue.  Cllr Erskine last emailed me in June 2018 to let 

me know that the person we should be speaking to about the installation of the 

rubbers was currently away and so it would be a couple of weeks before I heard from 

him.  I followed this up by replying to his email on 23 August but I never heard 

anything further from Cllr Erskine.  I didn’t follow up by email after this. 
 

4. I then heard nothing from Cllr Erskine after June – he didn’t attend the Parish Council 
meetings until February of this year (2019). 

 

5. Cllr Erskine had previously said at meetings that he always answers all emails sent 

to him. 

 

6. When he attended the meeting in February this year, every other sentence he said 

indicated that he wasn’t staying – he kept saying that he was going.  He didn’t 
respond to the rubbers issue at all.  He ranted for approximately 10 minutes. It 

seemed like an easy out for him rather than answering the question. 

 

7. Cllr Erskine’s rant went quite easily went from the highways matter to a moan about 
the rest of the Parish Council – he wanted to change the subject.  There was no 

provocation from the Parish Council members who were very good and I am 

surprised they didn’t lose their temper.  I, however, couldn’t understand why he would 
turn up after 6 months and have nothing to say about this issue and I lost my temper 

with him and I would apologise if I saw him today. 

 

8. I only noticed he was at the meeting when the Chairman announced he was there. 

 

9. As he walked through the door, I could tell he didn’t want to stay.  He normally sits at 

the front of the hall and not at the back.   He may have sat at the back in the hope 

that he wasn’t asked questions. He was sitting behind me.   
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10. Cllr Erskine stated that we were the worst Parish Council he has had to deal with 

11. He was ploughing into the Parish Councillors – I can’t remember the particular issues 
he was raising as I was getting more and more annoyed. 

 

12. He was quite aggressive when he spoke – in mentioning the rubbers he said you are 

never going to get them – he was very uptight about it. 

 

13. He then said he was leaving and disappeared.   

 

14. One of the Tendring District Councillors may have gone out to see him. 

 

15. I have seen him in attendance at other meetings – he has picked on a Cllr in relation 

to lighting issues. 

 

16. I understand that even the Parish Council are not getting responses from him.  He 

has previously given contact details. 

 

17. His behaviour was not unusual.  But it was unusual in that he didn’t reply to 
emails.  He always replies to his emails – but I hadn’t heard from him since August. 

 

18. He also attends Weeley Parish Council meetings but just reports in.  It may be easier 

for him at Weeley Parish Council as there are more issues to address in Little 

Clacton (highways issues, pavements etc.). 

 

19. For him to turn up after 6 months and behave like this was out of order. 

 

Resident David Birch 
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Appendix L 

Statement of Resident Roy Franklin 

1. I am a resident of Little Clacton and I was in attendance at the Parish Council 

meeting on 4 February 2019. 

 

2. I have been to Parish Council meetings for approximately the last 2 years.  I 

generally listen to and comment on residents issues.  There was a typical amount of 

residents in attendance at this meeting. 

 

3. Cllr Erskine was sitting behind me at this meeting.  He usually sits at the side of the 

meeting with the other Cllrs.  I didn’t realise he was there until he started speaking 
after the Chairman introduced him. 

 

4. The Chairman said that Cllr Erskine was in attendance.  Cllr Erskine stood up and 

started talking.  He usually remains seated and talks from the front. 

 

5. Cllr Erskine stood up and said to Cllr Cutting that he wasn’t doing it right. I wasn’t 
sure what was going on. 

 

6. Cllr Erskine said that the Chairman had to go through the Clerk. 

 

7. Cllr Erskine was emotional saying that we weren’t getting rubbers [for the road] and 
that we pay ridiculously low tax rates.  I can’t recall everything and he mentioned a 
few other things as well.  These comments were all directed at the Parish Council.   

 

8. The Chairman made a comment that he hasn’t been attending our meetings but that 
he goes to the Weeley meetings 

 

9. In my opinion, as a professional, he should have gone to the Parish Council if he had 

an issue 

 

10. I am surprised it kicked off.  He has never said that we are doing it wrong before. 

 

11. It looked like he was upset for some reason.  We were surprised.  It was not what we 

would expect from him.  He generally takes notes and answers questions. 

 

12. He said I’m not doing any more of this and then left the meeting. 
 

13. It may just be a one off as I am not aware of him acting like this previously. 

 

Resident Roy Franklin 
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Appendix M  

Statement of Cllr Erskine 

1. I was in attendance for part of the Little Clacton Parish Council meeting on 4 

February 2019. 

 

2. I came in to the meeting as normal, although slightly late, and sat down next to the 

two District Councillors.  I intended to stay for the whole meeting; I had lots of good 

news to give them. 

 

3. I have been severely irritated by Little Clacton Parish Council and the lack of 

progress they make compared to other Parish Councils.  For example, in relation to 

the VAS sign, they have been looking at this for over 3 years despite recent speed 

surveys showing that no intervention is needed.  I have suggested other ideas to 

them such as a Speedwatch presence but they won’t listen to me. I have always said 
they should look at doing something else e.g. the bridleway that hasn’t been cut.   

 

4. I find the Chairman difficult; his views on things are difficult. 

 

5. I used to sit at the top table with the Parish Councillors when I attended meetings but 

now I sit with the audience as I feel uncomfortable.    The Chairman constantly 

berates me and Essex County Council in a way which I find oppressive.  I am not 

happy attending the meetings and have taken 6 months off attending for this 

reason.   The meetings are too difficult so it is better to not attend and remove the 

stress.   The Parish Council work against me rather than with me, particularly the 

Chairman and a couple of other Councillors.  Their comments are directed at one 

person - me.  I understand that they are angry and have issues but I can’t magically 
fix them.   

 

6. The residents are brilliant and I still want to work for them.  

 

7. I have felt like this for of a couple of years.  I don’t feel like I can represent the people 
properly through this Parish Council – there is a disconnect between us.  They 

are constantly poking at me.  I have had enough.   

 

8. They take so long to make things to happen but then take it out on me as if I am at 

fault.  It is very much a ‘them and us’ mentality. 
 

9. I can understand that they were disappointed with me on this evening.  I was 

disappointed in me.  I did have an outburst (not a rant) and I am disappointed that I 

did.  It was totally out of character for me. 
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10. It feels like a constant battle with this Parish Council. The Chairman thinks everything 

is my fault.  If I don’t have the answer for them it will be my fault and this means that I 

can’t keep the Parish Council updated effectively as I would others. 
 

11. Within 10 minutes of the meeting started, I realised that the Chairman’s report was 
full of inaccuracies.  I challenged the inaccuracies about 3 times.  I was standing up 

because it was a busy meeting.  I tried to explain that we couldn’t deal with these 3 
issues at the moment and the Chairman retaliated.  It felt like it was him and me.  I 

either had to accept his berating or stand up to it.  I felt like I was being bullied on that 

evening; I took it personally and reacted. It felt as though the issues being put to me 

were personal. I felt like I needed to draw a line under what they were saying.   I left 

before I said too much. 

 

12. A female Parish Councillor came out after I left to see if I was ok and to ask what we 

could do to resolve these issues. I don’t know her name. 
 

13. I know I said what I said in the wrong way but I felt it needed to be said. 

 

14. The outburst was between me and the chairman.  Other Parish Councils have had 

better outcomes in the last 5 years.   

 

15. I did ask for everything to go via the Parish Council Clerk and this is because more 

weight can be given to items if comes through the Parish rather than an individual.  I 

was attempting to achieve consistency across all the Parishes I deal with and this is 

how other councils do it.  I wanted to try this with the larger Parishes. If the whole 

Parish gets behind issues there is more chance of getting things sorted. It also 

stimulates discussion and an audit trail. The Clerk wasn’t doing this; it was all coming 
from the Chairman. 

 

16. I have been suffering from health issues and I am prescribed a lot of medication than 

can affect my mood and behaviour.  The Doctor said I was to reduce stress which is 

why I stopped attending these meetings.   

 

17. I am not aware that the Chairman was aware of my health issues. 

 

18. The medication I am taking may have affected me this night.  If I had known that the 

medication could have affected me in this way, I wouldn’t have gone to the meeting.  
I went intending to make amends for not being there for the last few months.  I 

wanted to try to move things on with a clean slate and to update them on the work I 

have been doing. 

 

Cllr Erskine 
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APPENDIX N 

 

CONFIDENTIAL ANNEX 

 

[Monitoring Officer’s note – Cllr Erskine has agreed that this report may be published]  

 

This is the Confidential Annex to the confidential report dated 2 May 2019 (the “Report”). 
 

In Paragraph 7.4 of the Report, I state that I consider it likely that Cllr Erskine was unwell on 

the evening of the February PC Meeting.  As this information is confidential further detail was 

not included as part of the Report but has been included as part of this Confidential Annex.  

  

When I spoke to the complainants and witnesses it became apparent that Cllr Erskine may 

have been unwell on the evening of the February PC Meeting and may have been suffering 

from longer term health issues. 

 

When I met with Cllr Erskine I asked him if any factors could have impacted his reactions at 

the February PC Meeting.  Cllr Erskine he informed me that he is suffering from Multiple 

Sclerosis (“MS”) which is a disease that affects the brain, spinal cord, and optic nerve. 

 

Cllr Erskine informed me that as a result of this, he was taking large amounts of medication 

including medication for depression which is taken to alleviate MS symptoms.  At the time of 

the February PC Meeting, Cllr Erskine had been trying to reduce the amount of anti-

depressant medication he was taking to bring it down to what Cllr Erskine considered to be 

‘normal levels’.  Cllr Erskine also stated that he had recently started a new drug and, in his 

own words, was taking a “cocktail of drugs”. 
 

I have not spoken to a medical professional but I conclude from the witness evidence and 

from speaking to Cllr Erskine that it is possible that he was unwell on the evening of the 

February PC Meeting and that his reactions may have been caused by, or contributed to, by 

the medication or lack of medication that he was taking. 

 

When I spoke to Cllr Erskine he reflected that he had been having a ‘drop’ at the time of the 
February PC Meeting.  I do not consider that Cllr Erskine was aware of this at the time. 

 

 

 

 

 

https://www.drugs.com/condition/multiple-sclerosis.html
https://www.drugs.com/condition/multiple-sclerosis.html
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